
  
 

Division of Provider Services & Quality Assurance 
P.O. Box 8059, Slot S409, Little Rock, AR 72203-8059 

 

MEMORANDUM 
                                                                      LTC-A-2021-14 

 
 

TO: Nursing Facilities, ICFs/MR 16 Beds & Over, ICFs/MR Under 16 Beds, HDCs, 
Interested Parties 

FROM: Martina Smith, Director, Division of Provider Services and Quality Assurance 

DATE: Friday, November 19, 2021 

RE: Advisory Memo – Revisions to the Guidance for Visitation/COVID-19 

 

Background. On November 12, 2021, CMS again revised the nursing home visitation memo QSO-
20-39-NH REVISED (cms.gov). Please review the entire memo for a full explanation of the revised 
rule. A summary of the most recent guidance is detailed below. 
 

Indoor Visitation during an Outbreak Investigation. Facilities must allow indoor visitation at all 
times and for all residents as permitted under the regulations. While previously acceptable during 
the PHE, facilities can no longer limit the frequency and length of visits for residents, the number of 
visitors, or require advance scheduling of visits.  
Although there is no limit on the number of visitors that a resident can have at one time, visits should 
be conducted in a manner that adheres to the core principles of COVID-19 infection prevention and 
does not increase risk to other residents. Facilities should ensure that physical distancing can still be 
maintained during peak times of visitation (e.g., lunch time, after business hours, etc.). Also, 
facilities should avoid large gatherings (e.g., parties, events) where large numbers of visitors are in 
the same space at the same time and physical distancing cannot be maintained. During indoor 
visitation, facilities should limit visitor movement in the facility. For example, visitors should not 
walk around different halls of the facility. Rather, they should go directly to the resident’s room or 
designated visitation area. Facilities may contact their local health authorities for guidance or 
direction on how to structure their visitation to reduce the risk of COVID-19 transmission. 
While not recommended, residents who are on transmission-based precautions (TBP) or quarantine 
can still receive visitors. In these cases, visits should occur in the resident’s room and the resident 
should wear a well-fitting facemask (if tolerated). Before visiting residents, who are on TBP or 
quarantine, visitors should be made aware of the potential risk of visiting and precautions necessary 
in order to visit the resident. Visitors should adhere to the core principles of infection prevention. 
Facilities may offer well-fitting facemasks or other appropriate PPE, if available; however, facilities 
are not required to provide PPE for visitors. 
 

https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-20-39-nh-revised.pdf
https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-20-39-nh-revised.pdf


NOTE: CMS and CDC continue to recommend facilities, residents, and families adhere to the core 
principles of COVID-19 infection. This continues to be the safest way to prevent the spread of 
COVID-19, particularly if either party has not been fully vaccinated. However, we acknowledge the 
toll that separation and isolation has taken. We also acknowledge that there is no substitute for 
physical contact, such as the warm embrace between a resident and their loved one. Therefore, if 
the resident is fully vaccinated, they can choose to have close contact (including touch) with their 
visitor in accordance with the CDC’s Interim Infection Prevention and Control Recommendations 
for Healthcare Personnel During the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Pandemic. 
Unvaccinated residents may also choose to have physical touch based on their preferences and 
needs, such as with support persons for individuals with disabilities and visitors participating in 
certain religious practices, including in end-of-life situations. In these situations, unvaccinated 
residents (or their representative) and their visitors should be advised of the risks of physical contact 
prior to the visit. Visitors should also physically distance from other residents and staff in the facility. 
 

Compassionate Care Visits. Compassionate care visits are allowed at all times. Previously during 
the PHE, there were some scenarios where residents should only have compassionate care visits. 
However, visitation is now allowed at all times for all residents, in accordance with CMS 
regulations. Therefore, we believe there are few scenarios when visitation should be limited only to 
compassionate care visits. In the event a scenario arises that would limit visitation for a resident 
(e.g., a resident is severely immunocompromised and the number of visitors the resident is exposed 
to needs to be kept to a minimum), compassionate care visits would still be allowed at all times. 
CMS expects these scenarios to be rare events. 
 

Required Visitation. Facilities shall not restrict visitation without a reasonable clinical or safety 
cause, consistent with 42 CFR § 483.10(f)(4)(v). Failure to facilitate visitation, per 42 CFR § 
483.10(f)(4), which states “The resident has a right to receive visitors of his or her choosing at the 
time of his or her choosing, subject to the resident's right to deny visitation when applicable, and in 
a manner that does not impose on the rights of another resident,” would constitute a potential 
violation and the facility would be subject to citation and enforcement actions. 
As stated above, we acknowledge that there are still risks associated with visitation and COVID-19. 
However, the risks are reduced by adhering to the core principles of COVID-19 infection prevention. 
Furthermore, we remind facilities and all stakeholders that, per 42 CFR §483.10(f)(2), residents have 
the right to make choices about aspects of his or her life in the facility that are significant to the 
resident. Visitors, residents, or their representative should be made aware of the potential risk of 
visiting and necessary precautions related to COVID-19 in order to visit the resident. However, if a 
visitor, resident, or their representative is aware of the risks associated with visitation, and the visit 
occurs in a manner that does not place other residents at risk (e.g., in the resident’s room), the 
resident must be allowed to receive visitors as he/she chooses. 
 

Entry of Health Care Workers and Other Providers of Services. All healthcare workers must be 
permitted to come into the facility if they are not subject to a work exclusion or showing signs or 
symptoms of COVID-19. In addition to health care workers, personnel educating and assisting in 
resident transitions to the community should be permitted entry consistent with this guidance. We 
note that EMS personnel do not need to be screened, so they can attend to an emergency without 
delay. We remind facilities that all staff, including individuals providing services under arrangement 
as well as volunteers, should adhere to the core principles of COVID-19 infection prevention and 
must comply with COVID-19 testing requirements. 
 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html


 
Communal Activities and Dining and Resident Outings. While adhering to the core principles of 
COVID-19 infection prevention, communal activities and dining may occur. Book clubs, crafts, 
movies, exercise, and bingo are all activities that can be facilitated with alterations to adhere to the 
guidelines for preventing transmission. The safest approach is for everyone, regardless of 
vaccination status, to wear a face covering or mask while in communal areas of the facility. For 
more information, see the Implement Source Control section of the CDC guidance Interim Infection 
Prevention and Control Recommendations for Healthcare Personnel During the Coronavirus Disease 
2019 (COVID-19) Pandemic. 
Facilities must permit residents to leave the facility as they choose. Should a resident choose to 
leave, the facility should remind the resident and any individual accompanying the resident to follow 
all recommended infection prevention practices including wearing a face covering or mask, physical 
distancing, and hand hygiene and to encourage those around them to do the same.  
Upon the resident’s return, nursing homes should take the following actions:  

• Screen residents upon return for signs or symptoms of COVID-19.  
o If the resident or family member reports possible close contact to an individual with 

COVID 19 while outside of the nursing home, test the resident for COVID-19, 
regardless of vaccination status. Place the resident on quarantine if the resident has 
not been fully vaccinated.  

o If the resident develops signs or symptoms of COVID-19 after the outing, test the 
resident for COVID-19 and place the resident on Transmission-Based Precautions, 
regardless of vaccination status.  

• A nursing home may also opt to test unvaccinated residents without signs or symptoms if 
they leave the nursing home frequently or for a prolonged length of time, such as over 24 
hours.  

• Facilities might consider quarantining unvaccinated residents who leave the facility if, based 
on an assessment of risk, uncertainty exists about their adherence or the adherence of those 
around them to recommended infection prevention measures.  

• Monitor residents for signs and symptoms of COVID-19 daily.  
Residents who leave the facility for 24 hours or longer should generally be managed as a new 
admission or readmission, as recommended by the CDC’s Interim Infection Prevention and Control 
Recommendations to Prevent SARS-CoV-2 Spread in Nursing Homes. Please note that there are 
exceptions to quarantine, including for fully vaccinated residents. 
 

Survey Considerations. State survey agencies and CMS are ultimately responsible for ensuring 
surveyors are compliant with the applicable expectations. Therefore, LTC facilities are not permitted 
to restrict access to surveyors based on vaccination status, nor ask a surveyor for proof of his or her 
vaccination status as a condition of entry. If facilities have questions about the process a state is 
using to ensure surveyors can enter a facility safely, those questions should be addressed to the State 
Survey Agency. Surveyors should not enter a facility if they have a positive viral test for COVID-
19, signs or symptoms of COVID-19, or currently meet the criteria for quarantine. Surveyors should 
also adhere to the core principles of COVID-19 infection prevention and adhere to any COVID-19 
infection prevention requirements set by federal and state agencies (including Executive Orders).  

• For concerns related to resident communication with and access to persons and services 
inside and outside the facility, surveyors should investigate for non-compliance at 42 CFR 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/long-term-care.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/long-term-care.html


§ 483.10(b), F550.  
• For concerns related to a facility limiting visitors, surveyors should investigate for non-

compliance at 42 CFR § 483.10(f)(4), F563.  
• For concerns related to ombudsman access to the resident and the resident’s medical 

record, surveyors should investigate for non-compliance at 42 CFR§§ 483.10(f)(4)(i)(C), 
F562 and 483.10(h)(3)(ii), F583.  

• For concerns related to lack of adherence to infection control practices, including practices 
for residents and staff based on COVID-19 vaccination status, surveyors should investigate 
for non-compliance at 42 CFR § 483.80(a), F880. 

 


